Contra Costa College





COLLEGE COUNCIL MINUTES

2600 Mission Bell Drive





October 14, 2009

San Pablo, CA 94806





2:30 p.m., AA-135, Applied Arts Bldg.

Present:  Management:  Jennifer Ounjian (chair), Mariles Magalong, Carol Maga, Helen Kalkstein
Classified:  Mercy Pono, John Christenson, Alma Cardenas

Faculty:  Wendy Williams, Leverett Smith, David Houston, Vern Cromartie, Richard Akers 

Students:  Holly Pablo, Kristina Bautista 
Absent:  Brandon Armago, Joyce Edwards, Jim Gardner, Jazmyn Oliver, Henry Parker, Theresa Steffes McKinley Williams

Guests:  Linda Cherry,Tim Clow, Bruce King, 

1.  Call to Order – The meeting was called to order by Chair, Jennifer Ounjian at 2:35 p.m.
CONSENT AGENDA - ACTION ITEMS  

2. 
 Approval of Agenda – The agenda was approved.  

Faculty – yes; Students –yes; Classified – yes; Management – yes
3. 
Approval of Minutes from September 9, 2009 – The minutes were approved from September 9,  
2009.

Faculty – yes; Students –yes; Classified – yes; Management – yes
ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA
NONCONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS
4. 
Locker Policy – College Policy C3027.0 in College Procedures Handbook - third read – 
Carol Maga said this policy was worked on last Spring and it was developed in Operations 
Council.  The policy was developed because we had several lockers locked up for many, many 
years.  This policy has been reviewed by our district legal team. There was discussion about the 
word “inappropriate” and its definition in our policy.  Carol explained that the lawyers suggested 
other revisions using draconian language that she did not want to include so instead we used the 
word “inappropriate.”  Leverett said this policy is not applicable for student lockers in the science 
labs except for item No. 1 that says All college lockers will be managed by a department or 
program. Leverett was satisfied with the policy as long as it contains item No. 1.  

Helen Kalkstein suggested “college” all be in lower case throughout the policy.  

A vote was taken to approve the Locker Policy:
Faculty –yes; Students – yes; Classified – yes; Management – yes
5. 
Art Donation Policy G7113.0 – College Procedures Handbook – includes lawyers’ revisions – 
third read.  Richard said on #16 under Acquisition by Gift, we are asking the artist to support the 
on-going maintenance of the gift but at the same time we are controlling the location of the gift 
which may affect the maintenance of the gift.  Richard said he has donated art work before and 
has never been asked to donate for an unknown amount for ongoing maintenance costs.  There 
was a lot of discussion about this item.  Some people felt uncomfortable about asking for more 
when the donator already gave a piece of art.  Linda said an endowment has to be $10,000 and 
any monies used from that have to be above the initial $10,000.  After more discussion it was 
decided to revise #16 to:  Each donor should be encouraged to provide funding for the ongoing 
maintenance cost of the college’s art collection.  Carol said we have had donated art pieces in the 
past and have refused them because we could not afford the transportation costs nor the 
installation fees.  

Vote on suggested change of Item 16:
Faculty – yes, Classified – yes, Students – yes, Management – yes

Vote for Policy with change – Faculty – yes; Students – yes; Classified – yes; Management – yes
6. 
 Renaming of SCC Building to Martin Padilla Student Services Center Update – Carol spoke 
in Mack’s absence stating we submitted our request for the building name change to the 
governing board back in March.  Helen responded to our request with a memo dated  September


14, 2009 by referring to Governing Board Policy 5029, Donor Recognition.  This policy 
recognizes major financial contributors to naming buildings and Helen cites there is no evidence 
for a financial contribution to renaming our building.  Helen cited the example of John Knox 
who garnered the legislature in order to build our Performing Arts Center and the AA Buildings.
Wendy Williams suggested we challenge the board policy.  There was discussion about what we 
value as a district:  money or service.  Mercy noted that Helen’s memo refers to a donor 
recognition policy not a naming of a building policy.  Carol said we don’t want to challenge the 
board and we need to be courteous in any appeal of their decision.  Someone asked about the 
dollar amount required to have a building named and the reply was that typically it is a six or 
seven figure.  Jennifer has a copy of the process on how to change board policy.   She will 
send it out to College Council members.   Richard noted 
that John Knox did not contribute    

      money himself but his work lent the monies for having  the buildings built. Jennifer mentioned a 
      plaque on the outside of the current SA building 
dedicated to a former employee.  The Council 
      decided to review the policies first and will continue discussion at the next meeting.
7. 
Designated Smoking Areas – College Policy C3000.0 - A clean copy of the policy was 
distributed.  The current policy showed the former policies with line strikes.  This cleaned up 
policy will be redistributed for insertion in the College Procedures Handbook.
8. 
Budget Update – Mariles said the traveling road shows discussed the budget reductions.  On 
Thursday, October 22, 2009 there will be a Budget Update at 12:30 in HS-101.  Mariles said  the 
buildings and grounds reductions are now at $112,886  (15% of our buildings and grounds 
budget). Mercy asked if we have looked at how we are going to cut this amount from 
buildings and grounds.  Mariles said that reduction will not affect any salaries or benefits but it 
will affect services to the campus.  An example of an affected service is a crack in the wall 
and in the ceiling that is an eyesore but not a safety issue will not be repaired due to the budget 
cuts.  Richard said that we could possibly change the timelines for painting buildings from say 
five to seven years.  Carol said we don’t have any money for painting buildings altogether.  We 
only have money for essentials.  Mariles said we must delay the aesthetic kinds of maintenance.  
Next year the district will use the allocation model SB361 for budgeting.  This allocation gives us 
monies for what we generate and will include buildings and grounds.  Carol announced that when 
we started scheduling for the Spring semester, we had to 
reduce our schedule by 6,000 hours 
which was about 13.5%.  We developed a schedule that reduced the schedule by 3,000 hours.  We 
have since learned that we are going get our backfill funds for load banking, long-term subs and 
parity pay.  This will save us numerous hours.  We are now only in need of an additional 1,350 
hours reduction.  Leverett said every semester we cut classes because there are not enough 
students.  Carol doesn’t think there are going to be a lot of course cancellations because there will 
be fewer class sections.  We cancelled about 35 classes prior to Fall semester and only about five 
or six more since the beginning of the semester.  Vern wanted to know if the courses cancelled 
this semester are targeted to be cut.  Carol said we are basing the schedule on the courses that 
were held, so yes they will not be added back in without other reductions.  Leverett said if a class 
is cancelled one semester it may filled the next semester.
9. 
Remodel and Other Measure A Activities – Both the AT and the AA buildings had roof leaks 
during this past storm.  Carol expressed management’s disappointment.  There were two different 
contractors.  We are going to withhold the payment until they get it right.  We are working on the 
paving project by the biology building and will begin work by the PE facilities.  This Spring term 
we will start on the AA remodel and in June we will begin the Music building remodel.  Mack 
and Carol  have been meeting with district for Phase 1 and Phase 2 of the Master Plan.  They are 
determining how much money we have 
remaining.  Vern said there was a major leak in the LA 
building last night.  
10. 
Reports from Constituency Groups – Classified no reports.  

Faculty – Richard said we participated in the 60th anniversary tailgate party, homecoming game.  
The information was not disseminated very well.  It could have been advertised better.  A lot of 
faculty did not remember the event when the flier was initially distributed via e-mail.  

Students – Kristina reported that the ASU board is doing a campus survey.  They developed 
general questions and will administer the survey themselves.  They will be traveling to a 
conference to be certified as student leaders.  The Fall Festival is schedule for October 29th.  They 
have a full ASU board.  Wendy said the honor society also has a lot more involvement.  She 
asked Kristina if we can account for this immediate interest.  Jennifer said she is surveying the 
ASU members and will announce her results.  Jennifer said most of the active students have been 
here more than two years and have talked to former student board members.  Kristina encouraged 
everyone to send her input, advice, etc that would help student board members to 
ASU@contracosta.edu.  Everyone congratulated the students for their leadership.  

Management – Helen said all of the division offices are currently going through Program Review 
and Helen had brought some surveys with her for her division.  AUOs and SLOs will be 
developed for division offices.  October 29th is the big gala, dinner and theatre. 
11. 
Announcements – Tim said the R & P Committee will be coming soon to College Council to 
review the college’s mission statement again.  The college council has developed a process in the 
past and Tim suggested the R & P Committee can help develop a process.  Tim said we are a 
semester behind in the satisfaction survey and he will have the results ready for next semester in 
order to help in the review of the mission statement.  Wendy said she attended conference that 
emphasized SLO’s and their connection to the campus mission statement as well as the mission’s
integration into college planning.  Richard said our mission needs to be re-evaluated due to the 
budget constraints and the State giving us a cap.  Our mission statement is an open door policy 
and we can no longer afford to serve all of the students we want.  Tim said that the term 
“restricted access” is being used instead of “downsizing.”  Jennifer said we can start discussing 
this at next month’s meeting.  Wendy said the budget committee awarded R & P $5,000 for a  


SLO database.  Randy showed Wendy a program that we can use ourselves.  Carol suggested 
Wendy 
talk to Mariles about returning the $5,000  if it is not needed.  

Carol said we had the ribbon cutting ceremony on our athletic field today.  Carol also announced we won our first football game at the anniversary celebration last Saturday.
Jennifer announced there will be another traveling  road show for Students this Friday at noon in the Fireside Room.

12.  
Next Meeting:  November 11, 2009.
13.  
Meeting adjourned at 3:47 p.m. 
Respectfully submitted, 
Melody Hanson

Senior Executive Assistant to the President
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